
 
 

 
GREENWOOD CITY COUNCIL 

 
April 19, 2021 - 5:31 p.m. 

 
MINUTES                        

PRESENT 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
ABSENT 

 Council Members: Mayor Brandon Smith, Niki Hutto, 
Patricia Partlow, Johnathan Bass, Matthew Miller, and 
Ronnie Ables; City Manager Julia M. Wilkie, Assistant 
City Manager Ryan Thomas, City Clerk Tiffany L. Albert, 
Acting Finance Director Sara O’Dell, Police Chief T.J. 
Chaudoin, and City Attorney Tripp Padgett; James Hicks 
from the Index-Journal.  
 
Councilor Betty Boles. 

   
 
   
CALL TO ORDER   Mayor Brandon Smith called the meeting in the Municipal 

Courtroom to order at 5:31 p.m.  
 
Bishop Oliver T. McCray gave the invocation. 

   

                      
STATEMENT AND 
QUORUM 

 After the Pledge of Allegiance, Mayor Smith read the 
following statement, “In accordance with the Freedom of 
Information Act, Chapter 4, Title 30, Code of Laws of 
South Carolina, 1976, an agenda has been posted on the 
front door of City Hall and notification of this meeting 
has been given to the news media.”  
 
City Clerk Tiffany L. Albert, CAP-OM, confirmed a quorum 
was present. 

     
                 
APPROVAL OF 
CONSENT AGENDA 

 Mayor Smith asked for a motion to approve the Consent 
Agenda.  
 
 
A motion to approve the Consent Agenda was made by 
Johnathan Bass, seconded by Matthew Miller. 
 
 
The motion passed unanimously.  
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CONSIDER  
 
Acceptance of a 
Petition 
Requesting the 
Annexation of 
One Parcel of 
Land, 
Approximately 
37.75 Acres, 
Located at 1925 
Calhoun Road 
(6837-623-185) 
Owned by Linda 
Marie Jenson, 
James Moscoe 
Johnson, Jr., 
William Hughey 
Johnson, Michael 
Burnett Johnson, 
and Elizabeth 
Anna Johnson 
Eppley. 

 Under Public Hearings, City Manager Wilkie indicated 
that, as a formality, Council should consider accepting 
the petition to annex approximately 37.75 acres of land 
located at 1925 Calhoun Road.  Mayor Smith noted that 
there are three procedural motions for this parcel. 
 
No one spoke for or against the annexation request. 
 
 
A motion to accept the annexation petition was made by 
Johnathan Bass, seconded by Matthew Miller. 
 
 
There was no discussion from Council. 
 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 

                            
CONSIDER 
 
Ordinance No. 
21-013 to 
Annexing One 
Parcel of Land, 
Approximately 
37.75 Acres, 
Located at 1925 
Calhoun Road 
(6837-623-185) 
Owned by Linda 
Marie Jenson, 
James Moscoe 
Johnson, Jr., 
William Hughey 
Johnson, Michael 
Burnett Johnson, 
and Elizabeth 
Anna Johnson 
Eppley. 
 
(1st reading) 

 City Manager Wilkie read the title of proposed Ordinance 
No. 21-013 to Council.   
 
No one spoke in favor of the proposed annexation of 1925 
Calhoun Road. 
 
Those who spoke against the proposed rezoning of 1925 
Calhoun Road were: 
 
Marion Moore, of 206 John Creek, owns 75 acres of family 
farmland on Calhoun Road. He is concerned that the 
development will affect the topography causing an 
extreme amount of runoff onto his property. He asked 
Council to table annexing this property until more 
research is done.  Mayor Smith thought that, after their 
previous meeting, Mr. Moore understood the proposed 
property use and design. 
 
Joe Langley, of 120 Pinetree Drive, owns 37 acres that 
adjoins the property for 1000 ft.  He noted that R7 (High 
Density Residential) allowed any type of houses that 
will devalue his property.   
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The Planning Commission denied the rezoning request and 
next month there will be 400 apartments that will be 
constructed on that same road.   
 
Mr. Langley was also concerned of the environmental 
impact from the tremendous amount of wastewater and 
silt. He bought 1000 ft of property as a buffer for his 
property out of concerns of people who may be shooting 
between trees, and he asked Council to keep 
neighborhoods and constituents in mind. 
 
Mayor Smith acknowledged a letter of opposition from 
Nancy T. Hobbs of 220 Saint Augustine Drive. 
 
 
A motion to approve proposed Ordinance No. 21-013 was 
made by Johnathan Bass, seconded by Matthew Miller. 
 
 
DISCUSSION: 
 
City Manager Wilkie noted that, if approved, this 
property will be in Ward 5 of the City. 
 
Mayor Smith noted that there is no new inventory of 
needed housing in Greenwood and no way to have new 
developments without opposition.  He is also aware that 
construction of this development must adhere to the SC 
Department of Health and Environmental Control (SCDHEC) 
guidelines. 
 
Councilor Niki Hutto noted that surrounding neighbors of 
Milford Pines were concerned that the development would 
decrease their property value, but upper-middle ranged, 
real estate, price points actually increased it. 
 
Councilor Johnathan Bass noted the developer has good 
intentions on those addressed items and offered to add 
riprap to help impede the flow of silt and/or red water. 
He personally understood SCDHEC guidelines on silt 
retention and noted there will be two retention ponds 
with no construction upon the wetlands.  
 
Councilor Matthew Miller noted Mr. Bailey’s work with 
retention ponds at Milford Pines.  Mayor Smith agreed 
that Mr. Bailey does look out for adjacent property 
owners. 
 
There was no further discussion from Council.  
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The motion passed unanimously. 
                       
CONSIDER 
 
Ordinance No. 
21-014 to Amend 
the City of 
Greenwood’s 
Official Zoning 
Map (Ordinance 
No. 04-020) by 
Rezoning One 
Parcel of Land, 
Approximately 
37.75 Acres, 
Located at 1925 
Calhoun Road 
from County AG-1 
(Agriculture 
District) to 
City R7 (High 
Density 
Residential). 
 
(1st reading) 

 City Manager Wilkie read the title of Ordinance No. 21-
015 for Council. 
 
Developer Todd Bailey, of 232 Champion Circle in Evans, 
Georgia, spoke in favor of the zoning change by 
addressing issues from owners of neighboring properties.  
He confirmed the proposed development will be the same 
as Milford Pines and noted that he was unaware of any 
problems that required the City Police Department.  He 
also noted that its wetlands will not be touched and 
there will be at least two retention ponds, built in 
phases, with plans to dredge them to take on more water.  
SCDHEC also requires a notice of intent, with follow-up 
site visits, to check for compliance until the last lot 
is complete. 
 
Mr. Baily confirmed to Mayor Smith the development will 
have a total of 120 units that will amount to 3.1 units 
per acre.  He also confirmed to Councilor Bass that a 
homeowner’s association (HOA) is created before lots are 
sold and, once the HOA take over, there will be funds 
available to address any issues. 
 
Those who spoke in opposition were: 
 
John Burch, of 312 Pinetree Drive, who informed Council 
that the property is a watershed, consisting of two 
springs and Little Johns Creek, with a very absorbent, 
natural habitat.  He believed impervious surfaces will 
increase water runoff that will change the creek and 
wildlife environment.  He also believed that building 
120 houses would be irresponsible for that area and a 
true environmental impact study will not allow what is 
planned right now. 
 
Jerry Faulkner, of 240 Pinetree Drive, believed the 
development will affect his property, valued at $350-
400,000, because it is adjacent and downstream from the 
proposed development.  He is concerned about the City 
not having enough cops for new developments along 
Calhoun Road with 260 new apartments and another 
development under construction.  Mr. Faulkner pleaded 
with Council not to allow three front doors on one acre.  
He is not against development, but against having 120 
houses packed in. 
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DISCUSSION: 
 
City/County Planning Director Phil Lindler confirmed to 
Mayor Smith that the R7 zoning classification requires 
a minimum lot size of 6,000 square feet. Because the 
City does not have an agriculture zoning classification 
as the County, (R7) High Density – Single Family 
Residential closely identified to his needs. Councilor 
Bass confirmed that the developer could still build a 
lot of houses per acre with the present zoning 
classification with only a difference of 150 square 
feet. 
 
City/County Planning Director Lindler confirmed to Mayor 
Smith that R7 does meet the Greenwood County 
Comprehensive Plan requirements. He also confirmed to 
Councilor Bass that the SC Department of Transportation 
is responsible for infrastructure runoff problems from 
their roadways. 
 
 
A motion to approve proposed Ordinance No. 21-014 to 
amend the City of Greenwood’s official zoning map 
(Ordinance No. 04-020) by rezoning one parcel of land, 
approximately 37.75 acres, located at 1925 Calhoun Road 
from AG-1 (Agriculture District) to R7 (High Density 
Residential) was made by Johnathan Bass, seconded by 
Matthew Miller. 
 
 
FURTHER DISCUSSION: 
 
Mayor Smith noted he heard passionate arguments but 
believed the City’s public safety divisions and utility 
capabilities can handle new developments.  He also 
understood neighboring concerns, but he will defer 
environmental issues to SCDHEC who can better answer any 
questions they may have. 
 
Councilor Bass noted that he was surprised to learn, in 
a meeting with Greenwood Together, that Greenwood has a 
housing crisis.  He also stated that this is not a money 
issue, but Council is tasked to make Greenwood a great 
community and providing places for people to live. 
 
There was no further discussion from Council. 
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Those who voted in favor of proposed Ordinance No. 21-
014 were Mayor Smith, Johnathan Bass, Matthew Miller, 
and Ronnie Ables. Niki Hutto and Patricia Partlow voted 
against. 
 
 
The motion carried 4 – 2. 

                            
CONSIDER 
 
Ordinance No. 
21-015 Amending 
Ordinance No. 
20-027, the City 
of Greenwood 
Budgets for 
2021.  
 
(1st reading) 

 City Manager Wilkie discussed the proposed budget 
amendment to include $276,423 for a one time staff 
retention payment and storm drainage pipe repairs from 
the 2020 budget surplus, currently estimated at 
$550,000. 
 
No one spoke for or against the proposed budget 
amendment. 
 
 
A motion to approve Ordinance No. 21-015 was made by 
Matthew Miller, seconded by Niki Hutto. 
 
 
DISCUSSION: 
 
City Manager Wilkie confirmed to Mayor Smith that the 
stormwater remediation budget is for an aged system.  
She also confirmed to Councilor Bass that the City can 
save $15,000, eliminating relocation fees, by 
contracting AM Liner who is already in town working for 
Greenwood Metro. 
 
There was no discussion from Council. 
 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 

                              
RECOGNIZE 
 
Velma Caldwell-
Wardlaw 
Representing the 
Westside 
Coalition 
Planning Team. 

 Under Public Appearances, Assistant City Manager Ryan 
Thomas recognized Ms. Velma Caldwell-Wardlaw who spoke 
on behalf of the Westside Coalition Planning Team. She 
informed Council that the Westside needs the City’s help 
with demolishing vacant properties and making landlords 
accountable for dilapidated properties. She noted the 
amount of time between trash and bulk waste pickups has 
improved and thanked the Police Department for their 
presence and interaction with the community, other than 
responding to incident calls. 
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Mayor Smith agreed that there is a lot of work that must 
be done in all areas of the City.  City Manager Wilkie 
noted that abandoned houses that were in the slideshow 
were slated to be demolished last year, but the process 
was delayed due to COVID. Staff hopes to demolish the 
burned house soon.   

                              
PROCLAMATION 
 
Michael Berry 
Requesting 
Ending the Mask 
Ordinance. 

 Assistant City Manager Ryan Thomas recognized Michael 
Berry of 115 Granite Court who spoke on behalf of 
thousands of citizens who are against the mask ordinance 
that is imposing upon their civil liberties.  After 
listing several reasons as to why he is in full 
opposition of the mask ordinance, Mr. Berry asked when 
this will end because he refused to accept this as the 
new normal.  
 
Mayor Smith noted that this is something Council will be 
thinking about when they discuss the Mask Ordinance on 
May 3rd. 

                            
PROCLAMATION 
 
The Appointment 
of Walter Roark 
to Replace 
Calhoun Mays, 
III, on the 
Board of 
Architectural 
Review. 

 Under New Business, City Manager Wilkie gave Council a 
brief biography of Walter Roark and asked their 
consideration to appoint him to the Board of 
Architectural Review (BAR).   
 
 
A motion to appoint Walter Roark to the Board of 
Architectural Review was made by Niki Hutto, seconded by 
Ronnie Ables. 
 
Mayor Smith concurred that Mr. Roark will be a great 
addition and thanked Calhoun Mays, III, for his service 
on the BAR. City Manager Wilkie also introduced Mr. Roark 
to Capital Projects Sales Tax (CPST) Coordinator Josh 
Skinner who facilitates BAR meetings. 
 
There was no discussion from Council. 
 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 
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CONSIDER 
 
Appointment of 
Bryson Bouknight 
to Replace 
Sheila Reynolds 
on the 
City/County 
Planning 
Commission. 

 

 City Manager Wilkie gave a brief biography on Bryson 
Bouknight and asked Council to consider appointing him 
to the City/County Planning Commission. She also 
mentioned that he worked with City Staff for the 
demolition of homes and Mineral Court Apartments in the 
Westside Community when employed at Habitat for 
Humanity. 
 
 
A motion to appoint Bryson Bouknight to the City/County 
Planning Commission was made by Matthew Miller, seconded 
by Niki Hutto. 
 
 
There was no discussion from Council. 
 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 

                            
CITY COUNCIL 
COMMENTS 

 Mayor Smith commended the Public Works Department with 
how beautiful the City looks in preparation for the 
Festival of Flowers, and Assistant City Manager Ryan 
Thomas for cleaning up the Administrative Conference 
Room.  He also announced that the kickstart to Trash 
Time with Tara will be Saturday, May 22nd. 
 
Councilor Patricia Partlow informed Council of the 
Community Police Dialog meeting at Morris Chapel Baptist 
Church will be tomorrow from 6 – 7 p.m.  She also asked 
Council to remember the elderly and homeless who are 
living in condemned houses and stated how shameful it is 
that landlords are collecting rent but does not put 
anything back into their properties.  

                          
CITY MANAGER 
COMMENTS 

 City Manager Wilkie informed Council of various upcoming 
events and asked them to inform area restaurant owners 
of the new Restaurant Revitalization grant.  She also 
discussed having the park design discussion at the May 
3rd meeting.  Mayor Smith also requested to have the 
Greenwood Together representative at the next meeting. 
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CONSIDER 
 
Executive 
Session to 
Discuss a 
Contractual 
Arrangement for 
the Potential 
Use of Property 
Located on 
Griffin Avenue. 

 

 City Manager Wilkie asked Council to go into an Executive 
Session to discuss a contractual arrangement for the 
potential use of property located on Griffin Avenue. 
 
 
A motion to go into Executive Session was made by 
Johnathan Bass, seconded by Matthew Miller. 
 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 
 
 
The meeting recessed into Executive Session at 7:25 p.m. 
 
The meeting reconvened at 7:46 p.m.  

        
   
ADJOURNMENT  A motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Johnathan 

Bass, seconded by Matthew Miller. 
 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 
 
 
Mayor Smith adjourned the meeting at 7:46 p.m. 

 
 
 

_____________________ 
       Brandon Smith, Mayor 

 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
________________________ 
City Clerk and Treasurer  


